



POLICY ALERT // AUGUST 30, 2019

China Emerging as an Increasing Driver of Global Illicit Finance Risk

Summary

Growing Chinese illicit finance threats, vulnerabilities, and exposure are combining to increase illicit financing risk in the international financial system, judging from a series of recent advisories, sanctions actions, investigations, and assessments. Discrete illicit financing threats are exacerbated by serious deficiencies in China's domestic anti-money laundering/countering the financing of terrorism (AML/CFT) regime, increasing the risk criminal and suspect actors operating in China or through Chinese financial institutions pose to global banks and multinational corporations. These risks grow more present and complicated as global exposure to China is increasing, with its international trade and investment footprint expanding both in volume and geographic reach.

- ▶ China's economy faces a wide variety of money laundering threats. China has become a manufacturing center for illegal drugs¹ and counterfeit goods,² suffers from deeply rooted corruption,³ and is home to markets and networks driving wildlife and arms trafficking.⁴ China also is a major destination country for the proceeds of bank fraud.⁵
- ▶ Major Chinese companies are alleged to have developed and employed sophisticated policies and procedures to evade U.S. sanctions, including on Iran and other jurisdictions.⁶ Multiple large Chinese financial institutions have also been implicated in North Korean sanctions evasion schemes.⁷
- ▶ The Financial Action Task Force (FATF) found that China had a low level of effectiveness in implementing measures designed to prevent illicit finance.⁸ Because of China's extensive international economic and financial engagement, other jurisdictions and global financial institutions and companies are exposed to this vulnerability.

Effectively managing China-related risk requires financial institutions and other companies to develop a comprehensive understanding of both the risks that China presents and their exposure to those risks, along with expertise in China-related illicit finance typologies.

Money Laundering Threats

China is a higher-threat environment because it is a manufacturing center for



illegal drugs,⁹ suffers from endemic corruption,¹⁰ and is leading a source, destination, or transit point for counterfeit goods, illegal wildlife products, and illegally traded weapons.¹¹ China also is a leading destination for the proceeds of bank fraud, according to a Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN) advisory, one of several advisories that have identified money laundering risks related to China.¹²

- ▶ China is the top producer of illicit fentanyl found in the Western Hemisphere.¹³ FinCEN on August 21, 2019, warned U.S. banks, money transmitters, online payment systems, and virtual currency exchangers that China-based fentanyl traffickers were exploiting U.S. payment systems to receive money from U.S. distributors and consumers.¹⁴ On the same day, the Treasury Department designated a Chinese fentanyl network.¹⁵
- ▶ In 2017, China and Hong Kong were involved in nearly a third of known instances of counterfeit goods trafficking, and in many cases domestic authorities failed to detect these activities, according to the World Customs Organization.¹⁶ In 2018, U.S. authorities charged 33 people with smuggling nearly \$500 million worth of counterfeit luxury goods from China to the United States,¹⁷ and in April 2019 U.S. authorities disrupted a smuggling operation that moved \$72 million worth of counterfeit mobile phone parts.¹⁸
- ▶ Corrupt and opaque business practices abound in China's trillion-dollar¹⁹ Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and are escalating corruption and bribery concerns in vulnerable and developing economies throughout Asia.^{20,21,22} Beyond the BRI, China's lack of foreign bribery enforcement²³ and Chinese companies' and state-owned entities' opaque business practices escalate corruption threats in all of the areas where they operate.^{24,25,26} A senior U.S. diplomat in April said that Chinese economic engagement in Latin America and the Caribbean has enabled corruption and eroded good governance.²⁷

Sanctions Threats

China presents a very high sanctions risk because sanctions evaders from jurisdictions such as Iran and North Korea exploit Chinese markets and many Chinese companies do not have sufficient compliance programs in place to mitigate such risks. This risk is compounded by Chinese government support for regimes sanctioned by the United Nations (UN) and the United States as well as allegations that major Chinese companies have been directly and willingly involved in sanctions evasion activity,²⁸ including misleading financial institutions about their exposure.²⁹



- ▶ Sanctioned persons have entered global supply chains by infiltrating Chinese markets, according to U.S. authorities.³⁰ In one case, North Korean-made products were shipped to China and subsequently re-exported to the United States by a U.S. cosmetics firm. In the enforcement notice, the Treasury Department said that companies face higher sanctions risks when sourcing products from China and should conduct full-spectrum supply chain due diligence.³¹
- ▶ Three of China's largest banks—all wholly or partly government-owned—are implicated in a Justice Department investigation of North Korea-related transactions that were allegedly processed through the U.S. financial system, according to filings in a U.S. court.³² North Korean diplomats have used Chinese shell companies and Chinese banks to transfer funds, and North Korean banks have maintained a large footprint in China, according to the UN.³³
- ▶ In 2018, leading Chinese telecommunications equipment manufacturer ZTE settled with the U.S. Commerce Department for re-exporting U.S. goods to Iran in violation of U.S. laws, as well as repeatedly lying to U.S. regulators and law enforcement authorities.³⁴ Huawei, another Chinese telecommunications company, is alleged to have engaged in similar activity, and its chief financial officer was indicted on charges of making false statements to banks about Huawei's operations in Iran.³⁵

Illicit Finance Vulnerabilities

Weaknesses in China's AML/CFT regime leave the Chinese financial system vulnerable to exploitation by illicit actors and exacerbate the risks that China poses to foreign banks and corporations. In April 2019, a FATF assessment team found that China had low effectiveness in implementing illicit finance safeguards and sanctions targeting terrorist financing and proliferation financing.³⁶

- ▶ FATF said that China's national risk assessment failed to discuss how the proceeds of crime are laundered.³⁷ FATF also said that Chinese financial institutions have an insufficient understanding of money laundering and terrorist financing risks, which could expose their correspondent partners to elevated risk.³⁸
- ▶ The controls that Chinese financial institutions apply "are generally not commensurate with their risks," according to FATF.³⁹ Mitigating measures were mostly focused on customer identification and transaction monitoring,



according to FATF.⁴⁰ FATF found that financial institutions' customer due diligence (CDD) measures were generally ineffective, again placing a burden on partner financial institutions to manage the risks of their customer's customers.⁴¹

- ▶ China does not implement UN sanctions targeting terrorist financing and proliferation financing effectively because its sanctions prohibitions do not apply to all persons, because many types of assets cannot be practically frozen, and because China does not circulate new UN resolutions in a timely manner, according to FATF.⁴²

China's economy also has structural vulnerabilities that illicit actors can exploit to launder money and evade sanctions. China imposes a \$50,000 per year quota on outbound foreign exchange transactions,⁴³ and people in China have created underground banking channels to circumvent capital controls and complete payments through the international financial system.^{44,45} Press reporting⁴⁶ suggests that the Chinese underground banking system is deeply embedded in the international financial system.

- ▶ FATF found that China's underground financial sector has broad international connections.⁴⁷ China's national risk assessment determined that the underground financial sector facilitates "the movement of a significant amount of illicit proceeds" while also facilitating remittances, overseas cash withdrawals with banks cards, foreign exchange, and point-of-service cash withdrawals, according to FATF.⁴⁸
- ▶ Chinese authorities claimed that underground banks do not have direct links to the formal financial system but conceded that it was possible that underground banks illegally used financial institutions' settlement networks in conducting their activities, according to FATF.⁴⁹ Some underground bankers, who often operate cash-intensive businesses to provide cover, maintain hundreds of bank accounts to facilitate their activities and also settle accounts by conducting parallel transactions in China and abroad, according to Western press reporting.⁵⁰
- ▶ The underground banking channel is inherently non-transparent because it is facilitating money flows that are prohibited by Chinese law.⁵¹ The lack of transparency impacts financial institutions both inside and outside of China, because transactions conducted by underground bankers almost certainly fail to include information about the true senders or beneficiaries of funds, judging from press reporting.⁵²



Global Exposure

China exposes the rest of the world to its illicit finance threats and vulnerabilities through financial connections that it has established to support its export-driven economy and foreign investment. Illicit actors often look to conceal the proceeds of crime within trade and investment corridors with adequate licit volume to avoid detection, making exposure to even legitimate Chinese trade and investment a factor in considering illicit financial risk and making China's expanding role in global trade an important driver of illicit finance risk for its trade partners.

- ▶ China is the world's leading exporter, with \$2.3 trillion worth of exports in 2017, according to World Bank data.⁵³ In 2017, China's exports to more than 100 countries topped \$1 billion; in 2007, China's exports to just 75 countries topped \$1 billion, according to World Bank data.⁵⁴ This expansion in China's trade footprint is proportional to its trade partners' growing exposure to illicit finance risks including trade based money laundering, sanctions evasion, and shipping or transshipment-related risks.
- ▶ China's net foreign direct investment outflows exceeded \$100 billion each year from 2014 to 2017, according to IMF data.⁵⁵ During the past five years, authorities and investigative journalists in Australia,^{56,57,58} Canada,⁵⁹ and the United States^{60,61} have raised concerns that Chinese investors are exploiting their real estate markets to conceal illicit proceeds. In Canada, a confidential police intelligence study concluded that Chinese organized crime groups laundered as much as \$1 billion through high-end Vancouver real estate in 2016 alone.⁶²
- ▶ Chinese banks are rapidly expanding their global presence, in part to support Chinese government policy initiatives, according to trade press reporting.⁶³ Recent branch expansion is closely tracking the BRI.⁶⁴

Managing China-Related Risk

Financial institutions and multinational corporations should consider implementing specialized controls to manage their China-related risk that are commensurate with specific direct and indirect exposure to China, with China-specific segmentation for both customer due diligence and transaction monitoring. Some Chinese officials, banks, and companies have demonstrated an inability to adequately mitigate illicit finance risks, heightening the risk for foreign financial institutions and placing a heavy compliance burden on institutions providing financial services to or doing business with Chinese entities.



- ▶ Financial institutions and corporations outside of China should design their counter-illicit finance, sanctions, and supply chain risk management programs to apply additional scrutiny to relationships and transactions that expose them to illicit finance risks emanating from China. Developing China-specific customer segmentation and monitoring scenarios would help financial institutions effectively deploy limited resources against a high volume of China-related transactions.
- ▶ Financial institutions and multinational corporations should consider establishing teams that specialize in diagnosing exposure and managing direct and intermediated illicit finance risks related to China, to ensure that their programs account for all of the China-related red flags that regulators have issued, and to develop expertise in China-related illicit finance typologies, especially Chinese underground banking.

The nature of the risk emanating from China—which is closely linked to important and substantial licit economic relationships—signals a need for banks and multinational corporations to change the way that they approach the geographic risk ratings they use to assess customers, transactions, and deals.

- ▶ Banks and multinational companies establishing their geographic risk ratings should consider not just the degree of illicit financing risk associated with a high-risk jurisdiction—the typical focus of risk ratings—but also the particular characteristics of such jurisdictional risk.
- ▶ Moreover, banks and multinational companies should give greater consideration toward the extent and ways in which their businesses and home jurisdictions are exposed through trade and investment flows to the high-risk jurisdiction. These considerations will inform a more effective approach in designing and applying tailored risk mitigation controls.



Endnotes

- 1 White House, "Advisory to the Chemical Manufacturing Industry on Illicit Activity and Methods Related to the Manufacturing of Fentanyl and Synthetic Opioids," Aug. 21, 2019, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Fentanyl-Advisory-Manufacturing-Tab-A.pdf>.
- 2 World Customs Organization, "Illicit Trade Report 2017," Nov. 21, 2018, Pages 130-131, http://www.wcoomd.org/-/media/wco/public/global/pdf/topics/enforcement-and-compliance/activities-and-programmes/illicit-trade-report/itr_2017_en.pdf?db=web.
- 3 GAN Business Anticorruption Portal, "China Corruption Report," <https://www.ganintegrity.com/portal/country-profiles/china/>.
- 4 World Customs Organization, "Illicit Trade Report 2017," Nov. 21, 2018, Pages 111, 130-131, 196-197, http://www.wcoomd.org/-/media/wco/public/global/pdf/topics/enforcement-and-compliance/activities-and-programmes/illicit-trade-report/itr_2017_en.pdf?db=web.
- 5 FinCEN, "Advisory to Financial Institutions on E-Mail Compromise Fraud Schemes," Sept. 6, 2016, <https://www.fincen.gov/sites/default/files/advisory/2016-09-09/FIN-2016-A003.pdf>.
- 6 Department of Commerce, "Secretary Ross Announces \$1.4 Billion ZTE Settlement; ZTE Board, Management Changes and Strictest BIS Compliance Requirements Ever," June 7, 2018, <https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2018/06/secretary-ross-announces-14-billion-zte-settlement-zte-board-management>. See also Department of Justice, "Chinese Telecommunications Conglomerate Huawei and Huawei CFO Wanzhou Meng Charged With Financial Fraud," Jan. 28, 2019, <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/chinese-telecommunications-conglomerate-huawei-and-huawei-cfo-wanzhou-meng-charged-financial>.
- 7 Chief Judge Beryl Howell, United States District Court for the District of Columbia, "Memorandum Opinion in re GRAND JURY INVESTIGATION OF POSSIBLE VIOLATIONS OF 18 U.S.C. § 1956 AND 50 U.S.C. § 1705," Mar. 18, 2019, https://www.dcd.uscourts.gov/sites/dcd/files/FINAL_18mc175_176_177_Mar_18_2019_Mem_Op_redacted.pdf
- 8 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 16, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 9 White House, "Advisory to the Chemical Manufacturing Industry on Illicit Activity and Methods Related to the Manufacturing of Fentanyl and Synthetic Opioids," Aug. 21, 2019, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Fentanyl-Advisory-Manufacturing-Tab-A.pdf>.
- 10 GAN Business Anticorruption Portal, "China Corruption Report," <https://www.ganintegrity.com/portal/country-profiles/china/>.
- 11 World Customs Organization, "Illicit Trade Report 2017," Nov. 21, 2018, Pages 111, 130-131, 196-197, http://www.wcoomd.org/-/media/wco/public/global/pdf/topics/enforcement-and-compliance/activities-and-programmes/illicit-trade-report/itr_2017_en.pdf?db=web.
- 12 FinCEN, "Advisory to Financial Institutions on E-Mail Compromise Fraud Schemes," Sept. 6, 2016, <https://www.fincen.gov/sites/default/files/advisory/2016-09-09/FIN-2016-A003.pdf>.
- 13 White House, "Advisory to the Chemical Manufacturing Industry on Illicit Activity and Methods Related to the Manufacturing of Fentanyl and Synthetic Opioids," Aug. 21, 2019, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Fentanyl-Advisory-Manufacturing-Tab-A.pdf>.
- 14 FinCEN "Advisory to Financial Institutions on Illicit Financial Schemes and Methods Related to the Trafficking of Fentanyl and Other Synthetic Opioids," August 21, 2019, <https://www.fincen.gov/sites/default/files/advisory/2019-08-21/Fentanyl%20Advisory%20FINAL%20508.pdf>.
- 15 Department of Treasury, "Treasury Targets Chinese Drug Kingpins Fueling America's Deadly Opioid Crisis," Aug. 21, 2019, <https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm756>.
- 16 World Customs Organization, "Illicit Trade Report 2017," Nov. 21, 2018, Pages 130-131, http://www.wcoomd.org/-/media/wco/public/global/pdf/topics/enforcement-and-compliance/activities-and-programmes/illicit-trade-report/itr_2017_en.pdf?db=web.
- 17 U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, "33 charged in half a billion dollar smuggling scheme of counterfeit luxury goods," August 16, 2018, <https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/33-charged-half-billion-dollar-smug>



- gling-scheme-counterfeit-luxury-goods#w-cm-survey-target-id.
- 18 U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, "ICE arrests Orange County man on federal charges stemming from \$72 million scheme to smuggle counterfeit cell phone parts from China," April 18, 2019, <https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/ice-arrests-orange-county-man-federal-charges-stemming-72-million-scheme-smuggle>.
- 19 Council on Foreign Relations, "China's Massive Belt and Road Initiative," May 21, 2019, <https://www.cfr.org/background/chinas-massive-belt-and-road-initiative>.
- 20 Foreign Policy, "The Belt and Road Initiative Is a Corruption Bonanza," January 15, 2019, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/01/15/the-belt-and-road-initiative-is-a-corruption-bonanza/>.
- 21 Financial Times, "China to tackle corruption in Belt and Road projects," July 18, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/a5815e66-a91b-11e9-984c-fac8325aaa04>.
- 22 Bloomberg, "China's Belt and Road Cracks Down on Corruption in Image Revamp," April 22, 2019, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-22/china-belt-and-road-cleanup>.
- 23 Transparency International, "Exporting Corruption Progress report 2018: Assessing enforcement of the OECD Anti-Bribery Convention," September 2018, https://www.transparency.org/whatwedo/publication/exporting_corruption_2018.
- 24 The Americas Society, Council of the Americas, "Remarks: Assistant Secretary of State for Western Hemisphere Affairs Kimberly Breier," April 2019, <https://www.as-coa.org/articles/remarks-assistant-secretary-state-western-hemisphere-affairs-kimberly-breier>.
- 25 Foreign Policy, "Corruption is Wasting Chinese Money in Africa," September 13, 2018, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/09/13/corruption-is-wasting-chinese-money-in-africa/>.
- 26 Foreign Policy, "China's New Silk Road Is Getting Muddy," January 9, 2017, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/01/09/chinas-new-silk-road-is-getting-muddy/>.
- 27 The Americas Society, Council of the Americas, "Remarks: Assistant Secretary of State for Western Hemisphere Affairs Kimberly Breier," April 2019, <https://www.as-coa.org/articles/remarks-assistant-secretary-state-western-hemisphere-affairs-kimberly-breier>.
- 28 Department of Commerce, "Secretary Ross Announces \$1.4 Billion ZTE Settlement; ZTE Board, Management Changes and Strictest BIS Compliance Requirements Ever," June 7, 2018, <https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2018/06/secretary-ross-announces-14-billion-zte-settlement-zte-board-management>.
- 29 Department of Justice, "Chinese Telecommunications Conglomerate Huawei and Huawei CFO Wanzhou Meng Charged With Financial Fraud," Jan. 28, 2019, <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/chinese-telecommunications-conglomerate-huawei-and-huawei-cfo-wanzhou-meng-charged-financial>.
- 30 Department of State, Department of Treasury, and Department of Homeland Security, "North Korea Sanctions & Enforcement Actions Advisory: Risks for Businesses with Supply Chain Links to North Korea," July 23, 2018, https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/Documents/dprk_supplychain_advisory_07232018.pdf.
- 31 Office of Foreign Assets Control, Department of Treasury, "e.l.f. Cosmetics, Inc. Settles Potential Civil Liability for Apparent Violations of the North Korea Sanctions Regulations," Jan. 31, 2019, https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/CivPen/Documents/20190131_elf.pdf.
- 32 Chief Judge Beryl Howell, United States District Court for the District of Columbia, "Memorandum Opinion in re GRAND JURY INVESTIGATION OF POSSIBLE VIOLATIONS OF 18 U.S.C. § 1956 AND 50 U.S.C. § 1705," Mar. 18, 2019, https://www.dcd.uscourts.gov/sites/dcd/files/FINAL_18mc175_176_177_Mar_18_2019_Mem_Op_redacted.pdf.
- 33 United Nations, 1718 Panel of Experts Report, March 12, 2019, https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_2019_171.pdf.
- 34 Department of Commerce, "Secretary Ross Announces \$1.4 Billion ZTE Settlement; ZTE Board, Management Changes and Strictest BIS Compliance Requirements Ever," June 7, 2018, <https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2018/06/secretary-ross-announces-14-billion-zte-settlement-zte-board-management>.
- 35 Department of Justice, "Chinese Telecommunications Conglomerate Huawei and Huawei CFO Wanzhou Meng Charged With Financial Fraud," Jan. 28, 2019, <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/chinese-telecommunications-conglomerate-huawei-and-huawei-cfo-wan>



- zhou-meng-charged-financial.
- 36 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 16, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 37 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 8, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 38 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 114, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 39 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 116, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 40 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 116, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 41 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 116, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 42 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 89, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 43 South China Morning Post, "Are China's capital flight controls raising investment risks and cutting returns for Chinese investors?" July 4, 2019, <https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3017203/china-should-ease-currency-controls-let-citizens-invest>.
- 44 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 24, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 45 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 24, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 46 Wall Street Journal, "In China's Alleyways, Underground Banks Move Money," Oct. 27, 2015, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/in-chinas-alleyways-underground-banks-move-money-1445911877>.
- 47 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 24, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 48 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 24, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 49 FATF, "Anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing measures People's Republic of China," April 2019, Page 24, <https://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/MER-China-2019.pdf>.
- 50 Wall Street Journal, "In China's Alleyways, Underground Banks Move Money," Oct. 27, 2015, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/in-chinas-alleyways-underground-banks-move-money-1445911877>.
- 51 South China Morning Post, "Are China's capital flight controls raising investment risks and cutting returns for Chinese investors?" July 4, 2019, <https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3017203/china-should-ease-currency-controls-let-citizens-invest>.
- 52 Wall Street Journal, "In China's Alleyways, Underground Banks Move Money," Oct. 27, 2015, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/in-chinas-alleyways-underground-banks-move-money-1445911877>.
- 53 World Bank, "World Integrated Trade Solution (WITS), China All Products Export to By Country," undated, <https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/CHN/StartYear/1997/EndYear/2017/TradeFlow/Export/Indicator/XPRT-TRD-VL/Partner/BY-COUNTRY/Product/Total#>.
- 54 World Bank, "World Integrated Trade Solution (WITS), China All Products Export to By Country," undated, <https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/CHN/StartYear/1997/EndYear/2017/TradeFlow/Export/Indicator/XPRT-TRD-VL/Partner/BY-COUNTRY/Product/Total#>.
- 55 World Bank, "Foreign Direct Investment, Net Outflows (BoP, current US\$)," undated, <https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/BM.KLT.DINV.CD.WD?locations=CN>.



- 56 SBS News, "Australia is failing to combat dirty money entering the property market," June 2019, <https://www.sbs.com.au/news/australia-is-failing-to-combat-dirty-money-entering-the-property-market>.
- 57 Australian Property Institute, "Australian real estate a destination for corrupt money," July 2017, <https://www.api.org.au/news/australian-real-estate-destination-corrupt-money>.
- 58 Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project, "China: Australian Real Estate Heats Up As Anti-Corruption Drive Continues," August 2014, <https://www.occrp.org/en/daily/2597-china-australian-real-estate-heats-up-as-anti-corruption-drive-continues>.
- 59 Bloomberg Businessweek, "The City That Had Too Much Money," October 20, 2018, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2018-10-20/vancouver-is-drowning-in-chinese-money>.
- 60 Pro Publica, "Suspected of Corruption at Home, Powerful Foreigners Find Refuge in the U.S.," December 9, 2016, <https://www.propublica.org/article/corrupt-foreign-officials-find-refuge-in-united-states>.
- 61 Global Financial Integrity, "China's Corrupt Economic Fugitives are Finding a Home in the U.S.," August 22, 2014, <https://gfintegrity.org/chinas-corrupt-economic-fugitives-finding-home-us/>.
- 62 Global News, "Secret police study finds crime networks could have laundered over \$1B through Vancouver homes in 2016," November 26, 2018, <https://globalnews.ca/news/4658157/fentanyl-vancouver-real-estate-billion-money-laundering-police-study/>.
- 63 China Banking News, "Overseas Expansion by Chinese Banks Enters Mature Phase: JPMorgan Chase China," April 16, 2019, <http://www.chinabankingnews.com/2019/04/16/overseas-expansion-by-chinese-banks-enters-mature-phase-jpmorgan-chase-china/>.
- 64 China Banking News, "Overseas Expansion by Chinese Banks Enters Mature Phase: JPMorgan Chase China," April 16, 2019, <http://www.chinabankingnews.com/2019/04/16/overseas-expansion-by-chinese-banks-enters-mature-phase-jpmorgan-chase-china/>.